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                                                    COLD OPEN 

CAROLERS (SINGING "GOD REST YE MERRY GENTLEMEN")

SCROOGE

(ENTERS, CUTTING THEM OFF - CALLING OUT)

Bah! "Merry Christmas!" Humbug! Be 
gone, you miserable little beggars! 
Take your infernal Christmas carols 
and get away from my door! Bah!

(SCROOGE CHASES CAROLERS OUT AND EXITS AFTER)

NARRATOR
Marley was dead: to begin with. There 
is no doubt whatever about that. The 
register of his burial was signed by 
the clergyman, the clerk, the 
undertaker, and the chief mourner. 
Scrooge signed it: and Scrooge's name 
was good upon 'Change, for anything he 
chose to put his hand to. Old Marley 
was as dead as a door-nail. Mind! I 
don't mean to say that I know, of my 
own knowledge, what there is 
particularly dead about a door-nail. I 
might have been inclined, myself, to 
regard a coffin-nail as the deadest 
piece of ironmongery in the trade. But 
the wisdom of our ancestors is in the 
simile; and my unhallowed hands shall 
not disturb it, or the Country's done 
for. You will therefore permit me to 
repeat, emphatically, that Marley was 
as dead as a door-nail. There is no 
doubt that Marley was dead. This must 
be distinctly understood, or nothing 
wonderful can come of the story I am 
going to relate.

                                                       TITLES 

SCROOGE

(ENTERS)

What right have they to be merry 
Christmas? Bah! Humbug!
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NARRATOR
Once upon a time--of all the good days 
in the year--on Christmas Eve, old 
Scrooge sat busy in his counting-
house.

Scrooge never painted out old Marley's 
name. There it stood, years afterward, 
above the warehouse door: Scrooge and 
Marley. The firm was known as Scrooge 
and Marley. Sometimes people new to 
the business called Scrooge Scrooge, 
and sometimes Marley, but he answered 
to both names. It was all the same to 
him.

Ebenezer Scrooge was a squeezing, 
wrenching, grasping, scraping, 
clutching, covetous old sinner--a hard-
hearted miser. Secret and self-
contained... and solitary as an 
oyster. A morose and lonely man who 
consorted with nobody but himself. On 
this evening, the office of Scrooge 
and Marley was shrouded in cold, 
bleak, biting weather. External heat 
and cold had little influence on 
Scrooge. No warmth could warm, no 
wintry weather could chill him. No 
wind that blew... was bitterer then 
he.

(FRED ENTERS, DURING SCENE BOB ENTERS TO LISTEN TO FRED.)

FRED
Merry Christmas Uncle!

SCROOGE
What?

FRED
I said, A Merry Christmas, Uncle! God 
save you!

SCROOGE
Bah, humbug!

FRED
Christmas a humbug, uncle? You don't 
mean that, I am sure.
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SCROOGE
Of course I mean it! Merry Christmas, 
indeed. What reason have you to be 
merry? You're poor enough.

FRED
What right have you to be dismal? 
You're rich enough.

(SCROOGE GLOWERS AT FRED CAUSING HIM TO SHIFT TONE.)

Don't be cross, uncle.

SCROOGE
What else can I be when I live in such 
a world of fools as this? "Merry 
Christmas!" If I could work my will, 
every idiot who goes about with "Merry 
Christmas" on his lips, would...would 
be boiled with his own pudding! Ha! 
And buried with a stake of holly 
through his heart! Ha! Keep Christmas 
in your own way, nephew, and let me 
keep it in mine.

FRED
Keep it? But you don't keep it.

SCROOGE
Well, let me leave it alone, then. A 
lot of good it has done you.

FRED
There are many things from which I 
have benefited, even if they didn't 
show a profit. I am sure I have always 
thought of Christmas as a good time, a 
kind, forgiving, charitable, pleasant 
time: the only time of year I know of 
when men and women seem by one consent 
to open their shut-up hearts freely, 
and think of others as if they really 
were fellow passengers to the grave. 
And therefore, Uncle, though it has 
never put a scrap of silver or gold in 
my pocket, I believe that it has done 
me good, and will do me good; and I 
say, God bless it!

BOB
Amen.
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SCROOGE

(TURNING ON BOB)

Let me hear another sound from you, 
and you'll keep your Christmas by 
losing your situation!

FRED
Don't be angry, Uncle. Come and dine 
with us tomorrow.

SCROOGE
I'll see myself in hell first.

FRED
But why, Uncle?

SCROOGE
Why? Why? Let me ask you a question: 
Why did you get married?

FRED
Because I fell in love, of course.

SCROOGE
Love! You fell in love! Ha! Good 
afternoon, nephew.

FRED
I want nothing from you; I ask nothing 
of you. Why can't we be friends?

SCROOGE
Good afternoon.

FRED
I am sorry to find you so resolute. 
We've never had a quarrel, you and I. 
But I came here to give you greetings 
of the season, and I'll keep my 
Christmas humor to the last. So, a 
Merry Christmas, Uncle!

(FRED exiting as Scrooge yells after him.)

SCROOGE: Good afternoon!

(FRED leans back in.)



                                                          5. 

Created using Celtx                                          

FRED
And a Happy New Year!

(Exits again, but toying with his Uncle now.)

SCROOGE
Good afternoon!

(Once more leaning in.)

FRED
And a Merry Christmas to you, Bob 
Cratchit!

CRATCHIT
Thank you, sir! A Merry Christmas to 
you!

(Fred hurries off under the wrath of his uncle.)

SCROOGE
Christmas? Much good may it do you! 
Much good it ever has done you!

BOB
Oh, Mrs. Cratchit and I and all the 
little Cratchits are grateful for our 
blessings, Sir.

(A SOLICITOR ENTERS.)

SOLICITOR
Scrooge and Marley's, I believe? Have 
I the pleasure of addressing Mr. 
Scrooge or Mr. Marley?

SCROOGE
Mr. Marley is dead. In fact, he died 
seven years ago this very night.

SOLICITOR
Well I have no doubt his generosity is 
well represented by his surviving 
partner. At this festive season of the 
year, Mr. Scrooge, it is more than 
usually desirable that we should make 
some slight provision for the poor and 
needy, who suffer greatly at the 
present time. Many thousands are in 
want of basic needs; hundreds of 
thousands are in want of common
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comforts, Sir.

SCROOGE
Are there no prisons? Did they 
disappear?

SOLICITOR
No, sir. There are still plenty of 
prisons.

SCROOGE
And the workhouses? Still in 
operation?

SOLICITOR
They are. Still, I wish I could say 
they were not.

SCROOGE
The Treadmill and the Poor Law are in 
full vigor, then?

SOLICITOR
Very busy, sir.

SCROOGE
Oh, well, I was afraid from what you 
had said that something had stopped 
them in their useful course.

SOLICITOR
A few of us are trying to raise a fund 
to buy the poor some meat and drink, 
and some means of warmth. We choose 
this time because it is a time, above 
all others, when Want is keenly felt, 
and Abundance rejoices. What shall I 
put you down for?

SCROOGE
Nothing.

SOLICITOR
You wish to be anonymous, then?

SCROOGE
I wish to be left alone. I don't make 
merry myself at Christmas, and I can't 
afford to make idle people merry. I am 
taxed for the institutions I have 
mentioned, and they cost enough. Those
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who are badly off must go there.

SOLICITOR
But many can't go there; and many 
would rather die.

SCROOGE
If they are to die, then let them 
die...and decrease the surplus 
population! Good Afternoon.

(Solicitor as he exits, gruffly to Scrooge, uncertainly to 
Cratchit.)

SOLICITOR
Merry Christmas.

BOB
Merry Christmas Sir.

SCROOGE
You'll want all day tomorrow, I 
suppose.

BOB
If quite convenient, Sir.

SCROOGE
It is not convenient! If I was to stop 
you a half-crown for it, you'd think 
yourself ill-used, I'll be bound! And 
yet you don't think me ill used, when 
I pay a day's wages for no work!

BOB
It's only one day, Sir!

SCROOGE
A poor excuse for picking a man's 
pocket every twenty-fifth of December. 
Be here all the earlier next morning!

BOB
Yes, sir, I shall. I certainly shall.

                                   LEAVING THE COUNTING HOUSE 

NARRATOR
Scrooge took his melancholy dinner in 
his usual melancholy tavern, and 
beguiled the rest of the evening with
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his banker's-book, before he took 
himself home. He lived in chambers 
which had once belonged to his 
deceased partner. They were a gloomy 
suite of rooms, old and dreary, for 
nobody lived there but Scrooge. As he 
walked home through the rolling fog 
and bitter cold, he silently passed 
the urchins crowded 'round fires in 
the street, trying to keep warm. The 
icy Scrooge trudged through old black 
gateway of the house, but... just as 
he reached the dismal front door...he 
thought he 
heard...something...calling...

MARLEY'S GHOST
Ebenezer Scrooge! Ebenezer Scrooge!

NARRATOR
It was the voice of his long-dead 
partner, Jacob Marley, Whose ghostly 
face appeared on the door knocker! 
Scrooge hurried inside, closed the 
door, and locked himself in! He double-
locked himself in! He checked the 
sitting-room, bedroom, lumber-room--
all as they should be. Nobody under 
the table, nobody under the sofa. 
Nobody under the bed, nobody in the 
closet. Secured against surprise,

(SCROOGE BEGINS CHANGE.)

Scrooge put on his dressing-gown and 
nightcap, and took his place before 
the fire to take his gruel. When 
suddenly...

(CHAINS SOUNDS DRAGGING AND CRASHING)

SCROOGE
Someone's in the cellar! But the doors 
are locked! Double-locked! Something 
is coming. Up the stairs! Closer! It's 
outside my door! It's...Humbug! I 
won't believe it! Humbug, I say...

(MARLEY ENTERS.)
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MARLEY'S GHOST
Scrooge! Ebenezer Scrooge!

SCROOGE
Ah! How now! What-what do you want 
with me?

MARLEY'S GHOST
Much.

SCROOGE
Who-who are you?

MARLEY'S GHOST
Ask me who I was.

SCROOGE
Who were you then?

MARLEY'S GHOST
In life, I was your partner, Jacob 
Marley. You don't believe in me, 
Scrooge? What evidence would you have 
of my reality, beyond that of your 
senses? Why do you doubt your senses?

SCROOGE
Because a little thing affects them. A 
slight disorder of the stomach makes 
them cheat. You might be an undigested 
bit of beef, a blot of mustard, a 
fragment of an underdone potato. 
There's more gravy than grave about 
you! Ha ha!

(GHOST WAILS AND SCREAMS, SCROOGE COWERS)

SCROOGE
Mercy! Dreadful apparition, why do you 
trouble me?

MARLEY'S GHOST
It is required of every man that his 
spirit should walk abroad among his 
fellowmen, and travel far and wide; 
and if that spirit does not go forth 
in life, it is condemned to do so 
after death-and witness what it cannot 
share, but might have shared, and 
turned to happiness!
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SCROOGE
You are fettered. Tell me why?

MARLEY'S GHOST
I wear the chain I forged in life, I 
made it link by link, and yard by 
yard; I girded it on of my own free 
will, and of my own free will I wore 
it. Is its pattern strange to you? Or 
would you know, the weight and length 
of the strong coil you bear yourself? 
It was full as heavy and as long as 
this, seven Christmas Eves ago. You 
have labored on it, since. It is a 
ponderous chain!

SCROOGE
Speak comfort to me old friend!

MARLEY'S GHOST
I have none to give. Oh, woe is me! 
Not to know that no space of regret 
can make amends for one life's 
opportunity misused! Yet such was I!

SCROOGE
But you always were a good man of 
business, Jacob.

MARLEY'S GHOST
Business?! Humankind was my business! 
I cannot rest, I cannot stay, I cannot 
linger anywhere. Hear me! My time is 
nearly gone. You have yet a chance of 
escaping my fate, a chance I have 
procured for you, Ebenezer. You will 
be haunted by Three Spirits. Expect 
the first when the bell tolls one. 
Look to see me no more; and for your 
sake, take care that you remember what 
has passed between us!

(MARLEY IS GONE. SCROOGE FOLLOWS TO THE WINDOW.)

NARRATOR
At the window the air was filled with 
phantoms, wandering hither and thither 
in restless haste, and moaning as they 
went. Every one of them wore chains 
like Marley's Ghost; some few were 
linked together; none were free. Many
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had been personally known to Scrooge 
in their lives. Scrooge closed the 
window, and examined the door by which 
the Ghost had entered. It was double-
locked, as he had locked it with his 
own hands, and the bolts were 
undisturbed. He tried to say...

SCROOGE
Hum...

NARRATOR
...but stopped at the first syllable. 
And being, from the emotion he had 
undergone, or the fatigues of the day, 
or his glimpse of the Invisible World, 
or the dull conversation of the Ghost, 
or the lateness of the hour, much in 
need of repose;

(SCROOGE EXITS.)

...went straight to bed, and fell 
asleep upon the instant.

                                                   TRANSITION 

SCROOGE
Are you the Spirit, whose coming was 
foretold to me?

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST
I am.

SCROOGE
Who, and what are you?

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST
I am the Ghost of Christmas Past.

SCROOGE
Long Past?

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST
No. Your past. Rise. and walk with me.

(SCROOGE & CHRISTMAS PAST EXIT.)
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NARRATOR
The grasp, though gentle as a woman's 
hand, was not to be resisted. He rose: 
but finding that the Spirit made 
towards the window, clasped his robe 
in supplication. They passed through 
the wall, and stood upon an open 
country road, with fields on either 
hand. The city had entirely vanished. 
Not a vestige of it was to be seen. 
The darkness and the mist had vanished 
with it, for it was a clear, cold, 
winter day, with snow upon the ground.

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST
Do you recognize this place, Scrooge?

SCROOGE
Good Heaven! I was bred in this place. 
I was a boy here!

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST
These are but shadows of the things 
that have been. They have no 
consciousness of us. Come! Here is 
your old school house. You felt it was 
more a prison then a place of 
learning. On Christmas Eve, the school 
is not quite deserted. A solitary 
child--neglected by his friends--is 
left there still. A lonely boy, 
reading beside a feeble fire. Do you 
know him?

SCROOGE
Yes, I am that child.

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST
What is the matter Scrooge?

SCROOGE
Poor boy....

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST
Scrooge, my time grows short. Let us 
see another Christmas...

SCROOGE
Fan, my sister.
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GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST
Always a delicate creature, whom a 
breath might have withered.But she had 
a large heart!

SCROOGE
So she had.

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST
She died a woman, leaving only your 
nephew. Another Christmas...several 
years later...Do you know this place?

SCROOGE
Know it? I was apprenticed here.

(Fezziwig enters.)

Why, it's old Fezziwig! Bless his 
heart; it's Fezziwig alive again!

FEZZIWIG
Yo ho, my boys! No more work to-night. 
Christmas Eve, Dick. Christmas, 
Ebenezer! Let's have the shutters up, 
before a man can say Jack Robinson! 
Clear away, my lads, and let's have 
lots of room here!

NARRATOR
In came a fiddler with his music book, 
In came Mrs. Fezziwig, one vast 
substantial smile. In came the three 
Miss Fezziwigs, beaming and lovable. 
In came the six young followers whose 
hearts they broke. In came all the 
young men and women employed in the 
business. In came the housemaid, with 
her cousin, the baker. In came the 
cook, with her brother's particular 
friend, the milkman. In came the boy 
from over the way, who was suspected 
of not having board enough from his 
master; trying to hide himself behind 
the girl from next door but one, who 
was proved to have had her ears pulled 
by her mistress. In they all came, one 
after another; some shyly, some 
boldly, some gracefully, some 
awkwardly, some pushing, some pulling; 
in they all came.
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There were dances, and there were 
forfeits, and more dances, and there 
was cake, and there was a great piece 
of Cold Roast, and there was a great 
piece of Cold Boiled, and there were 
mince-pies, and plenty of beer. But 
the great effect of the evening came 
after the Roast and Boiled, when the 
fiddler struck up "Sir Roger de 
Coverley." Then old Fezziwig stood out 
to dance with Mrs. Fezziwig.

When the clock struck eleven, this 
domestic ball broke up. Mr. and Mrs. 
Fezziwig took their stations, one on 
either side of the door, and shaking 
hands with every person individually 
as he or she went out, wished him or 
her a Merry Christmas. When everybody 
had retired but the two 'prentices, 
they did the same to them; and thus 
the cheerful voices died away.

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST
A small matter to make these silly 
folks so full of gratitude. He has 
spent but a few pounds of your mortal 
money. Is that so much that he 
deserves this praise?

SCROOGE
Small! It isn't that, Spirit. He has 
the power to render us happy or 
unhappy; to make our service light or 
burdensome; a pleasure or a toil. Say 
that his power lies in words and 
looks; in things so slight and 
insignificant that it is impossible to 
add and count 'em up. The happiness he 
gives, is quite as great as if it cost 
a fortune.

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST
Time grows short, quick!

SCROOGE
Ah, Belle! As beautiful as ever...

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST
A penniless girl... who loved you, and 
you her. Until your career with Jacob
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Marley came between you. As you 
gained, so you lost. Do you see 
yourself? You're older now--a man in 
the prime of life. Your face has begun 
to wear the signs of care and avarice. 
Your eyes are greedy--the eager, 
restless eyes of a miser!

SCROOGE
Leave me. Take me back. Haunt me no 
longer.

(GHOST EXITS.)

NARRATOR
He was conscious of being exhausted, 
and overcome by an irresistible 
drowsiness; and, further, of being in 
his own bedroom.

(ENTER CHRISTMAS PRESENT.)

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PRESENT
Come in and know me better, man! I am 
the Ghost of Christmas Present. Look 
upon me! You have never seen the like 
of me before!

SCROOGE
Never.

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PRESENT
So! Is your heart still unmoved 
towards us, then?

SCROOGE
I'm too old and beyond hope! Go and 
redeem some younger, more promising 
creature, and leave me to keep 
Christmas in my own way!

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PRESENT
Mortal! We Spirits of Christmas do not 
live only one day of our year. We live 
the whole three-hundred and sixty-
five. So is it true of the Child born 
in Bethlehem. He does not live in 
men's hearts one day of the year, but 
in all days of the year. You have 
chosen not to seek Him in your heart. 
Therefore, you will come with me and
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seek Him in the hearts of men of good 
will. Touch my robe!

(TRANSITION TO MRS. CRATCHIT WITH THE TINY DINNER ON A TRAY 
AS BOB ENTERS WITH TIM.)

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PRESENT
The Cratchit home.

SCROOGE
It's such a scrawny bird they have.

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PRESENT
It's all Cratchit can afford.

SCROOGE
Such a scrawny boy.

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PRESENT
Tiny Tim! Cratchit's son.

BOB
To Mr. Scrooge, the founder of the 
Feast!

MS. CRATCHIT
"The founder of the Feast indeed. I 
wish I had him here. I'd give him a 
piece of my mind to feast upon.

BOB
Dear...Christmas Day...

MRS. CRATCHIT
I'll toast his health for your sake 
and the Day's, not for his. Long life 
to him. A merry Christmas and a happy 
new year! He'll be very merry and very 
happy, I have no doubt!"

(CRATCHIT FAMILY EXITS.)

SCROOGE
Tell me Spirit...will he live?

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PRESENT
I see an empty place at this table. I 
see a crutch without an owner, 
carefully preserved. If these shadows 
remain unaltered by the future, the 
child will die. If these shadows
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remain unaltered by the future, none 
other of my species will find him 
here. But if he is to die, then let 
him die...! "AND DECREASE THE SURPLUS 
POPULATION!"

SCROOGE
You use my own words against me?

GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PRESENT
Yes! So perhaps, in the future, you 
will hold your tongue until you have 
discovered where the surplus 
population is, and WHO it is. It may 
well be that, in the sight of Heaven, 
you are more worthless and less fit to 
live than MILLIONS like this poor 
man's child.

(They move from the Crachitt home to Fred's. Fed enters 
laughing.)

FRED
He said that Christmas was a humbug, 
as I live! He believed it too! He's a 
comical old fellow that's the truth 
and not so pleasant as he might be. 
However, his offences carry their own 
punishment, and I have nothing to say 
against him. His wealth is of no use 
to him. He don't do any good with it. 
He don't make himself comfortable with 
it. He hasn't the satisfaction of 
thinking-ha, ha, ha!-that he is ever 
going to benefit US with it. I am 
sorry for him; I couldn't be angry 
with him if I tried. Who suffers by 
his ill whims! Himself, always. Here, 
he takes it into his head to dislike 
us, and he won't come and dine with 
us. What's the consequence? He don't 
lose much of a dinner. I mean to give 
him the same chance every year, 
whether he likes it or not, for I pity 
him. A Merry Christmas and a Happy New 
Year to the old man, whatever he is! 
He wouldn't take it from me, but may 
he have it, nevertheless. Uncle 
Scrooge!
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GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PRESENT
My time with you is at an end, 
Ebenezer Scrooge. Will you profit from 
what I've shown you of the good in 
most men's hearts?

(PRESENT EXITS WITHOUT SCROOGE SEEING.)

NARRATOR
Scrooge looked about him for the 
Ghost, and saw it not.

Midnight finished striking. As the 
last stroke ceased to vibrate, Scrooge 
remembered the prediction of old Jacob 
Marley, and lifting up his eyes, 
beheld a solemn Phantom coming, like a 
mist along the ground, towards him.

(ENTER GHOST OF CHRISTMAS FUTURE.)

NARRATOR
The Phantom slowly, gravely, silently 
approached. The very air through which 
this Spirit moved it seemed to scatter 
gloom and mystery. It was shrouded in 
a deep black garment, which concealed 
its head, its face, its form, and left 
nothing of it visible save one 
outstretched hand. It thrilled Scrooge 
with a vague uncertain horror, to know 
that behind the dusky shroud there 
were ghostly eyes intently fixed upon 
him, while he, though he stretched his 
own to the utmost, could see nothing 
but a spectral hand and one great heap 
of black.

SCROOGE
You are the Ghost of Christmas...yet 
to come? (Pause) You are about to show 
me shadows of the things that have not 
happened... (Pause) Ghost of the 
Future! I fear you more than any 
spectre I have seen.

Will you not speak to me?

Lead on! The night is waning fast,lead 
on, Spirit!
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SOLICITOR
I don't know much about it, either 
way. I only know he's dead. It's 
likely to be a very cheap funeral, for 
upon my life I don't know of anybody 
to go to it.

CHARWOMAN
Who's the worse for the loss of a few 
things like these? Not a dead man, I 
suppose. If he wanted to keep 'em 
after he was dead why wasn't he 
natural in his lifetime? If he had 
been, he'd have had somebody to look 
after him when he was struck with 
Death, instead of lying gasping out 
his last there, alone by himself. If I 
could have laid my hands on anything 
else I would have. It's no sin.

OLD JOE
Bed-curtains? You don't mean to say 
you took 'em down, rings and all, with 
him lying there?

His blankets too? He isn't likely to 
take cold without 'em, I dare say. I 
hope he didn't die of anything 
catching?

SCROOGE
If there is any person in the town, 
who feels emotion caused by this man's 
death?

                                      TRANSITION TO GRAVEYARD 

NARRATOR

The Spirit stood among the graves, and pointed down to One...

SCROOGE
Before I draw nearer to that stone to 
which you point answer me one 
question.

Are these the shadows of the things 
that Will be, or are they shadows of 
things that May be, only?

Am   that man who lays dead?   I                        
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Spirit hear me! I am not the man I 
was. I will not be the man I must have 
been but for this intercourse. Why 
show me this, if I am past all hope! 
Assure me that I yet may change these 
shadows you have shown me, by an 
altered life -- and I will honor 
Christmas in my heart, and try to keep 
it all the year. Assure me! I will 
live in the Past, Present, and the 
Future! The Spirits of all Three shall 
strive within me I say it on my knees, 
Jacob Marley, on my knees!...

(FUTURE EXITS, SCROOGE SLOWLY BECOMES AWARE OF THE CHANGE IN 
HIS SURROUNDINGS.)

SCROOGE
My room! I'm home! Alive! Heaven and 
the Christmas Time be praised for 
this! (goes to window) You, boy! Lad 
in the street there! What's the day, 
my fine fellow.

BRIGHT YOUNG LAD
Today? Why it's Christmas Day!

SCROOGE
Christmas Day! I haven't missed it. 
Boy, clever, clever boy! Has the 
butcher up the street sold the prize 
turkey hanging in his window? Not the 
little prize turkey, but the big one!

BRIGHT YOUNG LAD
The one as big as me? It's hanging 
there now.

SCROOGE
Intelligent boy! Remarkable boy! Go 
and buy it!

BRIGHT YOUNG LAD
Walk-er!

SCROOGE
Delightful boy! No, no! Bring the 
butcher here and I'll give you a 
shilling. Bring him in less than five 
minutes and I'll give you half a 
crown! (gets dressed) Delightful boy!
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Oh, I'm as merry as a school-girl. As 
giddy as a drunken man! I'll send it 
to Bob Cratchit. It's twice the size 
of Tiny Tim. They won't know who sent 
it...

NARRATOR
Walking with his hands behind him, 
Scrooge regarded every one with a 
delighted smile. He looked so 
irresistibly pleasant, that three or 
four good-humoured fellows said, "Good 
morning, sir! A merry Christmas to 
you!" And Scrooge said often 
afterwards, that of all the blithe 
sounds he had ever heard, those were 
the blithest in his ears.

                 TRANSITION TO SCROOGE RUNNING INTO SOLICITOR 

SCROOGE
Merry Christmas sir!

SOLICITOR
Mr. Scrooge?

SCROOGE
That is my name, and I fear it may not 
be pleasant to you. Allow me to ask 
your pardon.

(Hands the solicitor a note.)

SOLICITOR
My dear Mr. Scrooge, are you serious?

SCROOGE
Not a farthing less, come and see me, 
I thank you.

                               TRANSITION TO THE HOME OF FRED 

SCROOGE
Fred?

FRED
Whose there?

SCROOGE
It's I. Your uncle Scrooge. I have 
come to dinner. Will you let me in,
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Fred?

NARRATOR
Let him in! It is a mercy he didn't 
shake his arm off. He was at home in 
five minutes. Nothing could be 
heartier. Wonderful party, wonderful 
games, wonderful unanimity, won-der-
ful happiness!

But he was early at the office next 
morning. Oh, he was early there. If he 
could only be there first, and catch 
Bob Cratchit coming late! That was the 
thing he had set his heart upon.

And he did it; yes, he did! The clock 
struck nine. No Bob. A quarter past. 
No Bob. He was full eighteen minutes 
and a half behind his time. Scrooge 
sat with his door wide open, that he 
might see him come in

SCROOGE
Hallo! What do you mean coming in here 
at this time of day?

BOB
Forgive me, Sir, I'm behind my time. I 
was making rather merry yesterday.

SCROOGE
I'm not going to stand for this sort 
of thing any longer. And 
therefore...therefore, I am about to 
raise your salary. (laughs) Merry 
Christmas, Bob, a merrier one than 
I've given you in many a year. Forgive 
an old fool and let me endeavor to 
help raise that struggling family of 
yours.

NARRATOR
Scrooge was better than his word. He 
did it all, and infinitely more; He 
became as good a friend, as good a 
master, and as good a man, as the good 
old city knew, or any other good old 
city, town, or borough, in the good 
old world.
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And to Tiny Tim, who did not die, he 
was a second father. He had no further 
intercourse with Spirits, but lived up 
on the Total Abstinence Principle, 
ever afterwards; and it was always 
said of him, that he knew how to keep 
Christmas well, if any man alive 
possessed the knowledge. May that be 
truly said of us, and all of us! And 
so, as Tiny Tim observed;

TIM
God bless us, everyone!

ALL
God bless us, everyone!


